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Minutes of the Caddington Parish Council Meeting

held at Caddington Sports and Social Club 13th January 2020

Present:  Parish Councillors M Russell (Chair), M Tomlin, R Catford, J Bean, A Palmer, H Palmer, A Goodyear, S Smith, 
B Fitzsimmons, P Smith, Clerk M Whiting, Ward Cllrs K Collins, 20 members of public
Public participation
Fly tipping left all along Dunstable Road on way out of village towards A5 and also Chaul End Road and towards Airparks at Slip End. Ward Cllr Collins will report to CBC to collect.
Complaint that road closure signs are not removed as soon as roadworks have been completed and lead to confusion.

Cllr Tomlin confirmed fly tipping CCTV is in operation but no one caught yet. He is also assisting Slip End parish council with purchasing their own fly tipping CCTV equipment.
1. APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE

Apologies received and accepted from Ward Cllr E Perry
2. DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST
Cllrs Russell: Payments 
3. APPROVAL OF MINUTES 
It was RESOLVED that the minutes of the meeting held on 9th December 2019 were a correct record and signed by the Chairman. 

4. PROGRESS UPDATE FROM LAST MEETING 
​CBC Waste Services completed tidying of Collings Wells Close communal areas on 16th December.
Village green tree work was completed on 6th January.
​

5. CHAIRMAN’S ADDRESS

Best wishes to Ward Cllr Perry and his family.

Met with Carol Jones today regarding siting of the village sign.  Agreed best position is on the village green near Luton Road pedestrian crossing, opposite Chaul End Road. Will investigate possibility and costs also to light sign. Carol will instruct builder to commence installation as soon as sign is ready.

6. CADDINGTON WOODS SPEEDING

Caddington Woods have set up a Speed Task Force. They met with Ward Cllr Kevin Collins on 9th December to discuss speeding vehicles in the housing development. It was agreed to investigate measures in conjunction with the Caddington Speed Watch Team. Wish to request Vehicle Activated Speed Signs and request that when development is completed, Mallard Crescent has traffic calming measures such as 20mph limit.

Cllr Collins advised that roads in the estate remain the property of Redrow until all building is completed. They will then be adopted by CBC highways. There are limits on these roads as they are currently private ownership. He is aware the task force are hoping to arrange a Vehicle Activated Sign. There is no action at present as not adopted roads. Vehicle movements are also unknown until Northern access is opened, therefore only short term solutions can help at present. Speedwatch advised they have also carried out patrols at the estate.


It was AGREED that 20mph zones are a deterrent. As these are a responsibility of Police to enforce, Clerk to contact Police for their comments and support. The parish council are particularly keen to extend the current 20mph at Five Oaks to more roads within that estate, including The Crescent and Ledwell Road. If support is given by the Police, CBC would need to apply for a Traffic management Order to allow enforcement.
7. BRICK BUS SHELTER

Following December meeting, Clerk forwarded draft voting form and logistics of bus shelter consultation to Marcel Coiffait, CBC Director of Community Services on 10th December. Marcel has confirmed that he & Ward Cllr Collins have discussed this and both are content that the consultation meets all of their requirements 
It was AGREED Clerk to place printing order with Affordable companies Tuesday 14th January. Leaflets and posters will be available for collection Friday 17th. MZ leaflet distributors will collect and commence distribution on Saturday 18th. Most will delivered within first few days but guarantee delivery by Friday 24th. 
Clerk has collected ballot box from CBC and delivered to Post Office to display from 18th January. Clerk will arrange for collection of ballot box on Friday 31st January after 12noon and deliver to Heathfield Centre for count from 1pm.

Count will be conducted by 3 independent & impartial Kensworth residents, led by Kensworth PC Chair Cllr Pat Mitchell and cards delivered to CBC wc 3rd February to verify.

8. HEATHFIELD SITE

Parish Councillors M Russell, R Catford and Clerk M Whiting met on Tuesday 7th January with CBC Ward Cllr K Collins, CBC Estates Assets Management officers Acquisitions and Disposals Manager Joseph Welch, Head of Service Andrew Gordon, Heathfield Friends members John Waller, Rita Timms, Jane Payton and Annette McGovern.
Notes from this meeting are below:
The Heathfield site has been identified in the Local Plan / Heathfield Neighbourhood Plan as a site to progress for housing development and that includes provision of a community building. Since the last meeting in 2016, CBC is also exploring with the Bedfordshire Clinical Commissioning Group (BCCG) the possibility of also providing a new GP surgery on the site. It is not yet possible to progress designs for draft site layouts or estimate capital budget costings until sure of what will be delivered on the site and receive a commitment either way from CCG.
The NHS have no capital money to build and any new healthcare facility will require significant investment. CBC are in discussion with BCCG and this is causing a delay to the residential development. The community building could be delivered as a single building but and if a GP surgery is needed it would be more cost effective to combine the two in a single building. 
Community buildings are not usually owned and maintained by CBC if built using S106 funding, however if requires a large capital investment by CBC, CBC would look to maintain as their asset.
In terms of size of community building required, those in attendance agreed the current hall and kitchen were an ideal size, however additional / more flexible rooms are also required for smaller bookings to run when main hall is booked. The Youth Club also have use of 3 classrooms which are used on a weekly basis with approx. 50-70 children in attendance since the closure of their facility in 2008. 
John Waller, Heathfield Friends booking secretary, advised there are over 1000 people a week footfall through the centre and will forward a timetable and schedule of current events and groups that use the facility. CBC will speak to Youth services to see what models work in other areas and there may be justification to replace essential community groups facilities, but need to ensure the space will be used as efficiently and effectively as possible.
It was noted there are also community facilities available at Collings Wells Hall, Caddington Woods, Scout building and Caddington Sports and Social Club, all of which are in regular use.
Some of the Heathfield site is in a conservation area and therefore any building will need to be sympathetic to this to adhere to planning. 
Housing and community groups are ready to proceed with design but discussion with BCCG is causing a delay.  It would be ideal to provide health services on the site / relocate the GP surgery. 
Heathfield site was earmarked to close 2 years ago and current running costs have not been budgeted for. It is therefore in CBC’s interest to develop the site as soon as possible. CBC are exploring options to phase the development of the site to accelerated housing (National shortage) ahead of health. 
If there was no healthcare facility required, planning consent could be gained within 12 months with building to commence shortly after and taking approx. 9 months (to build a community building).
If a surgery is needed it could take approx. another 2-3 years to reach agreement and obtain planning.
CBC will obtain outline planning consent and could develop the site themselves.
Caddington Woods scheme provided 30% affordable housing. Keen to request this amount again, however usually less as a consequence of financial viability. Housing assistant director Tony Keaveney will assist with requirements for site. Ideally developments have a mix of elderly homes, starter homes and larger family homes. Heathfield site has always been identified as an ideal site for elderly accommodation due to it being a flat level site, close to village centre and amenities. Caddington Woods site had a bias towards larger family homes and Slip End (CBC owned site) has been earmarked for a bias towards starter homes, therefore all groups will be covered in the locality.
Millfield Lane Care village will possibly provide £500,000 in Section 106 funding towards elderly accommodation. This funding would be used to provide complimentary elderly housing development to the community for those that can’t afford the private accommodation proposed at the Care Village. Any additional other housing on the site would also provide S106 funding.
The parish council and Heathfield working group will be involved in the design of the community building and to discuss potential uplift between a basic building which could be provided with S106 funding and any additional enhancement that they may require would require extra funding.
When the site is developed, the whole site would be closed and developed as one with an approx. build time of 12 – 18 months, depending on healthcare requirements. Current groups using the site would need to find alternative locations during that time. Suggestion was made to look into possibility of providing some porta-cabins and or alternative sites. 
Providing storage in the building would be expensive but could look at rationalising storage (especially for others) and secondary storage solutions.
CBC will pass current schedule to architects to look at footprint and layout. 
Sport England may object to the loss of playing field. This could be overcome by listing current playing fields facilities in the area and or a commitment to fund the upgrade (provide drainage) of the community pitch.
Comments were made that it would be preferable to build the community centre separate to a new GP surgery, but understand that further discussions or plans can’t be made until a decision has been received by CBC from the CCG.
9. CENTRAL BEDFORDSHIRE COUNCIL 

Ward Cllr Collins reported that Ward Cllr Perry is out of duty for the foreseeable future. Cllr Collins does not have access to his emails or phone and requests any Ward Cllr queries are sent to him directly.

Cllr Collins reported that CBC have now approved the M1-A6 road link and a work programme and detailed timetable for progressing the Local Plan to adoption was submitted to Planning Inspectors 10th January.

The timetable allows for additional hearing sessions to be held at the start of the summer, which will allow for participants to make representations on the new evidence. Once finalised, following these hearings, any Modifications recommended to the plan will be subject to public consultation, with the aim of adopting the Local Plan by the end of the year. As the local plan does not include land West of Luton, it is likely Luton Borough Council will push for this.
CBC have submitted comments to the Airport Noise Consultation and challenged issues especially on noise and claims for residents directly under flightpath.
Dunstable Road highways works have been timetabled for 3rd March

10. HIGHWAYS

Cllr M Tomlin reported the following:

Chaul End Road in need of relining- This has now been put on CBCs remarking list.

Little Green Lane Cut Back Edges- This and also potholes have been raised with CBC but not yet done.

Hyde Road potholes- These have been repaired.

Co-op traffic lights out of sync- These were reported to CBC

Dunstable Road and Mancroft Road ditch system in need of clearing-This has been raised with CBC and they have it on their schedule to do.

Building work damaging pavements and verges- This has been raised with CBC and request they record the damage and location while work in process.

Street light by pond not working- this has been reported and being chased up.

Excessive stones covering the road along Mancroft Road Alley Green and surface breaking up- Requested road to be swept and inspected.

Disabled bay and yellow line at Delfield Garden- This has been chased up again, awaiting a response.

Potholes along Little Green Lane has been chased up again- Awaiting a response from CBC.

Collingswells footpaths overgrown- These have been cleared back and placed on a cleaning schedule.

Ward Cllr Collins advised there will be no CBC Rural Match Funding applications for 2020/21 as CBC have a backlog of schemes to catch up on from 2019/20.
Cllr Tomlin is hoping to arrange a highways walkabout shortly and will request a pedestrian crossing on Chaul End Road, opposite Collingswells Hall near hand railings.

The parish council also proposed and agreed the installation of a disabled parking bay by Manor Road shops over 5 years ago. It is unacceptable that CBC have not taken action on this request during this period of time, despite continuing request from Cllr Tomlin. Councillors requested residents to support this request and asked them to send requests to CBC highways directly too.
11. DEFIBRILLATOR

Cllr Fitzsimmons has spoken to Community Heartbeat Trust (CHT) They are currently making a replacement and will install when completed. The defibrillator will then be connected.
12.  RUSHMORE MUGA LIGHTS 

MRJ electricians quoted £1610 + VAT. This includes 8 new LED Flood lights & replacing 2 PIR sensors & digital clock. 
Electrafit £1851.60 + VAT for 8 new LED Flood lights & advised sensors & clock didn’t need replacing.
It was AGREED to place order with MRJ electricians as cheaper quote and include sensors and clock.
13. CADDINGTON WATCH & POLICE
Police: 17 offences reported in December, 3 of these in Watling St. Cllr B Fitsimmons went through report in detail
Recorded crime is still at very low levels compared to neighbouring towns.

Recently, off-road biking has become an issue again and Police are monitoring the problem via Operation Meteor and attended this weekend.

Street Watch is back into stride and hope to start up SpeedWatch shortly after Christmas break.

14. PLANNING 

Planning committee minutes of 9th December had been circulated to all Councillors and approved by committee.

Cllr A Palmer has spoken to planning officer regarding Greenvale Nurseries application. It is likely they will need to submit a new application.
An application for Eversholt Beeches has been received and committee will meet 10th February at 6:30pm to discuss.
15. 2019/20 3RD QUARTER BUDGET SPEND 

Clerk had circulated information to all Councillors prior to the meeting:

	 
	 2019/20 
	 31.12.19 
	 19/20 Yr End 

	 
	 Budget 
	 Actual Spend 
	 Predict 

	Staff Costs
	 £      47,700.00 
	 £           35,834.21 
	 £              47,644.76 

	Administration
	 £      10,000.00 
	 £             8,005.58 
	 £                9,383.61 

	Allotments
	 £         2,000.00 
	 £             1,200.69 
	 £                1,942.36 

	Highways/Amenities
	 £      32,500.00 
	 £           16,548.17 
	 £              27,886.16 

	Grants Sect 137
	 £         3,379.00 
	 £             3,308.39 
	 £                3,308.39 

	VAT
	 
	 £             2,608.73 
	 £                3,000.00 

	TOTAL SPEND
	 £      95,579.00 
	 £           67,505.77 
	 £              93,165.28 

	TOTAL EARMARKED
	 £      25,500.00 
	 
	 £                             -   


	Bank Balance at 31.03.19 (Audited)
	 £    115,859.10 

	Plus Precept 2019.20
	 £    120,000.00 

	Plus other income (VAT refund)
	 £      15,000.00 

	Total
	 £    250,859.10 

	Less Budget 19/20 spend
	 £      93,165.28 

	Balance left in bank accounts
	 £    157,693.82 

	Less Earmarked funds
	 £      25,500.00 

	Reserves (recommend 1yr precept)
	 £    132,193.82 


16. BANK RECONCILIATION
The following bank reconciliation and accounts had been provided to Councillors prior to meeting:
	Balance at 31.03.19 b/fwd
	
	 £          115,859.10 

	Plus income to date
	
	 £          135,466.53 

	Subtotal
	
	 £          251,325.63 

	Less payments to date
	
	 £            67,505.77 

	CLOSING FUNDS BALANCE
	 £          183,819.86 

	Represented by balance 
	
	

	Current Account
	
	 £          134,425.75 

	Tracker Account
	
	 £            50,954.53 

	Subtotal
	
	 £          185,380.28 

	less unpresented cheques
	
	 £              1,560.42 

	CLOSING BALANCE
	
	 £          183,819.86 

	DIFFERENCE
	
	 £                         -   

	Unpresented cheque
	
	

	106195
	VGS
	 £                 638.62 

	106196
	VGS
	 £                 719.40 

	106199
	SLCC
	 £                 202.40 

	
	total
	 £              1,560.42 


In accordance with Financial Regulation 2.2, Cllr S Smith signed the bank reconciliation and the original bank statements as evidence of verification.
17. 2020/21 PRECEPT

The following budget for 2020/21 was agreed:

	 
	 2020/21 Budget 

	Staff Costs
	 £ 50,027.00 

	Administration
	 £   9,541.00 

	Allotments
	 £   2,040.00 

	Highways/Amenities
	 £ 28,469.33 

	Grants Sect 137
	 £   3,500.00 

	VAT
	 £   3,000.00 

	TOTAL SPEND
	 £  96,577.33 

	TOTAL EARMARKED
	 £  60,000.00 


Due to unknown costs of the Heathfield community building to fit all requirements and possible deficit for initial running costs, it was agreed that an increase in the precept would be required. This will ensure the parish council will have adequate funds to cover village enhancements and earmarked projects such as Edgecote park new play equipment, Pond refurbishments, and Heathfield aspirations and initial running costs.
It was AGREED to increase Band D by £7.29 per annum, from £72.90 to £80.19 (10%) equating to Band D residents contributing an additional 14p a week.
This would increase the annual precept from £120,000 to £138,248 and leave earmarked reserves fund of approx. £70,000
	Bank Balance at 31.03.20 (Predicted) 
	 £  157,693.82 

	 Plus Precept 2020.21 
	 £  138,248.00 

	Plus other income (VAT refund)
	 £      3,000.00 

	 Total 
	 £  298,941.82 

	 Less Budget 20/21 spend 
	 £    96,577.33 

	 Balance left in bank accounts 
	 £  202,364.49 

	 Less Earmarked funds 
	 £    70,000.00 

	 Reserves (recommend 1yr precept) 
	 £  132,364.49 


18. CORRESPONDENCE

CBC new community asset grant scheme – 19/12 email fwd to Cllrs

CBC homelessness solutions – 19/12 email fwd to Cllrs

CBC consultation on School admissions 2020/22 - 19/12 email fwd to Cllrs

CBC Town & Parish Council conference 22nd Jan – 03/01 email fwd to Cllrs. Clerk will attend.
CBC Budget 2020 consultation– 03/01 email fwd to Cllrs & posters put in notice boards
Beds PCC newsletter – 03/01 email fwd to Cllrs

Beds Bugle Jan 2020 – 06/01 email fwd to Cllrs
Keech Hospice, invitation to new wellbeing centre opening 29th January 1pm
Heathfield Friends, 18th January Celebrating Caddington Volunteers event has been delayed to June 



19. AUTHORISATION OF PAYMENTS
It was RESOLVED by full council to authorise the following accounts for payment and two authorised signatories were instructed to sign the below cheques:
	Date
	Cheque
	Payable to:
	Payment Details
	 Total 

	01/01/2020
	DD
	EDF Energy
	Rushmore Park Electricity 
	 £      15.00 

	01/01/2020
	STO
	John Dudley
	Allotments management 
	 £      45.00 

	01/01/2020
	STO
	M Whiting
	Salary 
	 £  1,500.00 

	25/01/2020
	DD
	Castle Water
	Allotment  
	 £      58.53 

	25/01/2020
	DD
	O2
	PC & Warden phone 
	 £      54.25 

	25/01/2020
	STO
	Darren Hunter
	Parish Warden Salary 
	 £     625.39 

	13/01/2020
	106202
	M Whiting
	Balance salary & expenses 
	 £     160.62 

	13/01/2020
	106203
	Beds Pension Fund
	Pension
	 £     688.49 

	13/01/2020
	106204
	HMRC
	Tax NI
	 £     852.79 

	13/01/2020
	106205
	Village Garden Services
	Ground maint 
	 £     638.62 

	13/01/2020
	106206
	Village Garden Services
	Caddington Woods Xmas tree
	 £     240.00 

	13/01/2020
	106207
	Beds Assc T&P Councils
	Affiliation Fee 2020-21
	 £     856.00 

	13/01/2020
	106208
	Bidwells St Albans Diocese
	Rushmore park rent
	 £     100.00 

	13/01/2020
	106209
	Village Garden Services
	Groundsman cover & install bench edgecote
	 £     321.60 

	13/01/2020
	106210
	High Elms Tree Surgery
	Village Green tree work
	 £     480.00 

	13/01/2020
	106211
	Village Garden Services
	Groundsman first aid training
	 £      50.00 

	13/01/2020
	106212
	M Whiting
	Reimburse office equipment repairs (phone)
	 £     105.00 

	 
	 
	 
	Total
	 £  6,791.29 


Public participation

Question raised why a handrail wasn’t installed at Mancroft end of Crossland steps?
What will happening with current GP building if new surgery built at Heathfield and will pharmacy also be moved? Advised current building is in private ownership, so up to owner what will happen to it if surgery closes. Hope that pharmacy will also be included with Surgery move if relocated to Heathfield.

Thanks to all for the wonderful Christmas light display this year and also worked well with assistance from The Chequers.
Pothole at The Dell still there? Cllr Tomlin advised CBC have checked it but not large enough to warrant repair & will monitor it.
Members of the public want to pass on their best wishes to Ward Cllr Perry
Meeting Closed at 8:51pm
5
Signed by Presiding Chairman
--------------------------------------


10th February 2020

